
Town of Amherst, NH 
BOARD OF SELECTMEN AGENDA 

Barbara Landry Meeting Room 
2 Main Street 

 

MONDAY, MAY 22, 2023 6:30 PM 
 

 

 

 
    
1. Call to Order 
    
2. Pledge of Allegiance 
    
3. Citizens' Forum 
    
4. Administration 
  4.1. Administrative Updates  
  4.2. Unassigned Fund Balance Policy  
  4.3. Village Street Study- Next Steps  
  4.4. Gold Award Proclamation, Anya Merriman Girl Scout Troop #11607  
    
5. Staff Reports 
  5.1. 10-23 Roadwork Bid  
    
6. Approvals 
  6.1. Town Common Request, Fourth of July Committee  
  6.2. Assessing  
  6.3. Baboosic Lake Community Septic Warrants  
  6.4. AP, Payroll and Minutes  
    
7. Action Items 
    
8. Old/New Business 
    
9. Non-Public Session 
  9.1. NH RSA 91-A:3 II (c) Matters which, if discussed in public, would likely affect 

adversely the reputation of any person, other than a member of the public body 
itself, unless such person requests an open meeting. This exemption shall extend 
to any application for assistance or tax abatement or waiver of a fee, fine, or other 
levy, if based on inability to pay or poverty of the applicant.   
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  9.2. NH RSA 91-A:3II (a) The dismissal, promotion, or compensation of any public 
employee or the disciplining of such employee, or the investigation of any 
charges against him or her, unless the employee affected (1) has a right to a 
meeting and (2) requests that the meeting be open, in which case the request shall 
be granted.   

  9.3. NH RSA 91-A:3 (d) - Consideration of the acquisition, sale, or lease of 
real or personal property which, if discussed in public, would likely benefit 
a party or parties whose interests are adverse to those of the general 
community  

  9.4. NH RSA 91-A:3 II (e)  Consideration or negotiation of pending claims or 
litigation which has been threatened in writing or filed by or against the public 
body or any subdivision thereof, or by or against any member thereof because of 
his or her membership in such public body, until the claim or litigation has been 
fully adjudicated or otherwise settled. Any application filed for tax abatement, 
pursuant to law, with any body or board shall not constitute a threatened or filed 
litigation against any public body for the purposes of this subparagraph.   

    
  Adjournment 
    
  Next Meeting: June 12, 2023 
 

You are invited to a Zoom webinar. 
When: May 22, 2023 06:30 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 
Topic: Board of Selectmen Meeting 
 
Please click the link below to join the webinar: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89789626391  
 
Or Telephone: 305 224 1968 US 
     
Webinar ID: 897 8962 6391 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: Administrative Updates Department: Administration 
Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
None 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: Unassigned Fund Balance Policy Department: Administration 
Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. fund_balance_policy_revised_10.19.2016_1 
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Town of Amherst 

Fund Balance Policy 

Effective: 02/27/2012 

Revised: 10/19/2016 
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FUND BALANCE POLICY 

A. Fund Balance Policy

The Town of Amherst hereby establishes and will maintain reservations of Fund

Balance, as defined herein, in accordance with Governmental Accounting

Standards Board (GASB) Statement No. 54, Fund Balance Reporting and

Governmental Fund Type Definitions. This Policy shall only apply to the Town's

governmental funds. Fund balance shall be composed of non-spendable, restricted,

committed, assigned and unassigned amounts.

The purpose of this policy is to establish a key element of the financial stability of

the Town of Amherst by setting guidelines for fund balance. Unassigned fund

balance is an important measure of economic stability. It is essential that the Town

of Amherst maintain adequate levels of unassigned fund balance to mitigate

financial risk that can occur from unforeseen revenue fluctuations, unanticipated

expenditures, and similar circumstances. The fund balance also provides cash flow

liquidity for the Town's general operations.

B. Definitions

1. Non-spendable Fund Balance - includes amounts that are not in a spendable

form (such as inventory or prepaid expenses) or are required to be maintained

intact (such as principal of an endowment fund).

2. Restricted Fund Balance - includes amounts that can only be spent for the

specific purposes stipulated by external resource providers (such as grantors) or

the enabling legislation (federal or state law). Restrictions may be changed or

lifted only with the consent of the resource providers or the enabling legislation.

3. Committed Fund Balance - includes amounts that can be used only for the

specific purposes determined by a formal action of the Town's highest level of

decision making authority (the annual Town meeting). Commitments may be

changed or lifted only by the governing body taking the same formal action that
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imposed the constraint originally. The governing body's actions must either be 

approved or rescinded, as applicable, prior to the last day of the fiscal year for 

which the commitment is made. The amount subject to the constraint may be 

determined in the subsequent period. 

4. Assigned Fund Balance - includes amounts the Town intends to use for a

specific purpose. For all governmental funds other than the General Fund, any

remaining positive amounts are to be classified as "assigned". The Selectmen

expressly delegates this authority to the Town Administrator. Items that would

fall under this type of fund balance classification would be encumbrances.

5. Unassigned Fund Balance - includes amounts that are not obligated or

specifically designated and is available for any purpose. The residual

classification of any General Fund balance is to be reported here. Any deficit

fund balance of another fund is also classified as unassigned.

C. Spending Prioritizations

1. When expenditures are incurred for purposes for which both restricted and

unrestricted fund balance is available, restricted fund balance is considered to

have been spent first.

2. When expenditures are incurred for purposes for which amounts in any of the

unrestricted fund balance classifications can be used, committed amounts

should be reduced first, followed by assigned amounts and then unassigned

amounts.

D. Deficit Fund Balance

At year end, if any of the special revenue funds (such as the Recreation Fund or 

Police Detail Fund etc.) has a deficit unassigned fund balance, the Town 

Administrator will notify the board of selectmen and request to transfer funds 

from the General Fund to cover the deficit, providing the General Fund has the 

resources to do so. 
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E. Minimum Level of Unassigned Fund Balance

The New Hampshire Department of Revenue recommends that cities and towns will

strive to maintain an unassigned fund balance in its General Fund equal to 8-15% of

the total annual appropriations of the community (which includes the Town, County,

and School District).

The Amherst Board of Selectmen has chosen to target an unassigned fund balance 

equal to 10% of the total annual appropriations. To balance the desire to minimize the 

property tax rate and to help avoid large fluctuations in the tax rate, the Selectmen 

will generally apply 50% of the unassigned fund balance that exceeds the targeted 

10% each fall to offset property taxes. 

The Selectmen will review this information each year in order to determine if 

circumstances warrant increasing or reducing the amount applied from the unassigned 

fund balance to reduce property taxes. 

F. Annual Review

Compliance with the provisions of this policy shall be reviewed as a part of the

annual budget adoption process.

Dwight Brew, Chairman 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: Village Street Study- Next Steps Department: Administration 
Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
None 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: Gold Award Proclamation, Anya 
Merriman Girl Scout Troop #11607 

Department: Administration 

Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
"The Gold Award is the highest and most prestigious award in Girl Scouting. Only 
5.4%of those girls eligible to earn the Gold actually do so. The award recognizes those 
girls who demonstrate extraordinary leadership through Take-Action Projects. These 
projects have a sustainable impact not only on the girls but on their communities as 
well. These projects represent the culmination of over 80 hours of work on a project that 
is important to the individual girl. Gold Awardees have turned a vision into an action 
plan. In doing so, they have developed their self-confidence and leadership skills while making 
their community, and world, a better place." 
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 0238_001 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: 10-23 Roadwork Bid Department: Public Works 
Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact: Eric Slosek  
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
A recommendation to award Pike Industries an award of $1.5M for FY24 roadwork was 
presented to the BOS at the last BOS meeting on May 15.  Pike was the sole bid, with a 
total bid amount of $1,889,074.50. The recommendation to award an amount lower 
than the bid was discussed at the meeting.  The BOS decided to have Town 
Administrator Shankle and I consult with the Town attorney to discuss the 
recommendation presented, and determine what Town council's opinion is on the 
matter. 
 
TA Shankle and I met with Town Attorney, Steven Whitley, on May 17.  His opinion on 
the matter was that the Town should negotiate with Pike Industries to see if they would 
be agreeable to reducing the scope of their proposal to stay within our stated $1.5M 
budget for FY24.  He further opined that the Town should not put the project back out to 
bid unless we cannot arrive at an agreement with Pike. Town Administrator Shankle 
and I agree with this opinion. 
 
I recommend that the BOS authorize me to negotiate the scope of work with Pike to 
remain within our budget, awarding Pike up to $1.5M in FY24 for roadwork described in 
the 10-23 RFP.  I further recommend the BOS to authorize Town Administrator Shankle 
to sign any related agreement with Pike Industries upon completion of the negotiation 
process.   
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)    
Up to $1.5M from:  01-4312-70-2735 ($1.4M) & Extra Highway Bloc Grant Funds 
($100K) 
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION: 
I recommend the BOS to authorize DPW to negotiate the scope of work with Pike to 
remain within available funds for FY24, awarding Pike up to $1.5M for roadwork 
described in the 10-23 RFP.  I further recommend the BOS to authorize Town 
Administrator Shankle to sign any related agreement with Pike Industries upon 
completion of the negotiation process.   
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SUGGESTED MOTION: 
I move to authorize the DPW to negotiate a reduced scope of work for the 10-23 
proposal from Pike to remain within available funds for FY24 , awarding Pike up to $1.5M in 
FY24 for roadwork described within the 10-23 RFP.  I further recommend the BOS to 
authorize Town Administrator Shankle to sign any related agreement with Pike 
Industries upon completion of the negotiation process. 
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 10-23 Bid Pike pdf 
2. Addendum 001 
3. Addendum 002 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: Town Common Request, Fourth of 
July Committee 

Department: Administration 

Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
Signed form will be included in BOS Folder 
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION: 
I move to approve the annual request of the Fourth of July Committee for use of the Town 
Commons on July 4, 2023 from 6am - 2 pm for the activities and events planned for 
celebrating the Fourth of July. 
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. TOWN OF AMHERST, NH 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: Assessing Department: Assessing 
Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact: Michele Boudreau  
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION: 
Current Use 
Item A. Upon inspection of 2023 building permits, it was noticed the property at 1 
Winterberry Drive is using more than one acre of land for buildings and manicured area. 
The assessor was notified and did a field inspection to verify this information. No longer 
having qualifying acreage in Current Use, a penalty for 10 acres of residual land should 
be issued. The property owner has been notified by letter of the upcoming Land Use 
Change Tax bill. The market value of the parcel at the time of disqualification is to be 
$95,800.00 and the Land Use Change Tax will be 10% of market value or $9,580.00. 
 
Please be advised this value has been concluded by following RSA 79-a:7 which states 
a municipality may use the equalized assessed value as a basis for the Land Use 
Change Tax. 
 
Suggested Motion: 
Our Assessor has recommended a Land Use Change Tax as referenced in the above 
memo. Therefore, I move to approve the Land Use Change Tax for Map 008, Lot 051-
002 in the amount of $9,580.00. 
 
Veteran Tax Credit Denial 
Item B. The applicant has applied after the April 15th statutory deadline for the Veteran 
Tax Credit and therefore doesn’t qualify for the Tax Credit under RSA 72:28 for the 
2023 tax year. He may apply again for 2024 on or before April 15th, 2024. 
 
Suggested Motion: 
The attached application has been reviewed by our assessor and our assessor 
recommends denying this credit. Therefore, I move to deny the Veteran Tax Credit for 
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tax year 2023 for Map 002, Lot 098-019. 
 
Elderly Exemption Denial 
Item C. The applicant has submitted their financial information for the 2023 tax year for 
an Elderly Exemption renewal under RSA 72:39-a. Due to part of the residence being 
rented, the taxpayer is claiming roughly 1/3 of the property as rental.  Therefore, 1/3 of 
the equalized property value should be considered as part of their assets.  Coupled with 
the other declared assets, they exceed the $165,000 limit Amherst has adopted. 
 
Suggested Motion:  The assessor has reviewed the application for an Elderly 
Exemption under RSA 72:39-a and recommends removal.  Therefore, I move to 
remove the Elderly Exemption for Map 002, Lot 146-019 commencing in Tax Year 
2023. 
 
Solar Exemption Approvals 
Item D. The assessor has reviewed the attached Solar Exemption Applications 
provided and the applicants qualify for the tax exemption under RSA 72:62 for the 2023 
tax year. Previously, Amherst assessed solar arrays when the taxpayer applied for the 
exemption. With the increased number of solar installations, all solar arrays are being 
assessed and the exemption applied when the necessary paperwork is submitted.  The 
exemption is typically the same amount as the assessed value of the solar equipment 
except for the battery backup equipment.  This creates a tax neutral status on solar 
equipment installations up to the exemption cap of $30,000. 
 
Suggested Motion: 
Our Assessor has reviewed the applications for the solar exemption under RSA 72:62 
and recommends approval. Therefore, I move to approve the solar exemption in the 
attached list 
of properties commencing in the tax year 2023. 
 
MBLU                     EXEMPTION AMOUNT 
 
001-032-005                    $20,000 
002-127-001                    $15,000 
002-163-028                    $15,000 
002-170-032                    $30,000 
002-178-025                    $17,500 
003-076-004                    $15,000 
004-037-000                    $15,000 
004-052-022                    $15000 
004-066-001                    $10,000 
004-126-001                    $17,500 
005-064-003                    $20,000 
007-052-000                    $17,500 
007-070-000                    $17,500 
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Abatement Recommendation 
Item E. The property owners have appealed for the assessment of their property due to 
discovering the ground water contained elevated levels of PFAS.  The water for this 
property is currently being serviced by Pennichuck Water Works.   After a review of the 
sales in Amherst and a conversation with the Merrimack Assessor, it has been 
determined that up to this point there is no evidence in the sales that the presence of 
PFAS in the water or in the soil has an impact on property values.   
 
In addition, after questioning local realtors, it appears there is a general practice to 
recommend having well water tested for PFAS prior to a purchase if the property is in a 
location where levels have been confirmed to be elevated.  If the results are elevated, it 
is typically mediated by a filtration system similar to how high arsenic, radon, and other 
contaminants are rectified or by connection to a private water supplier, with little or no 
impact on the sale of the property.   
 
Therefore, it is recommended the abatement application be denied for the 2022 tax 
year. 
 
Suggested Motion:   
The Assessor recommends denial of a corresponding abatement request.  Therefore, I 
move to deny the abatement for Tax Year 2022 for Map 006, Lot 115-001. 
 
Item F. The property owners have appealed for the assessment of their property due to 
discovering the ground water contained elevated levels of PFAS.  The water for this 
property is currently being serviced by Pennichuck Water Works. After a review of the 
sales in Amherst and a conversation with the Merrimack Assessor, it has been 
determined that up to this point there is no evidence in the sales that the presence of 
PFAS in the water or in the soil has an impact on property values.   
 
In addition, after questioning local realtors, it appears there is a general practice to 
recommend having well water tested for PFAS prior to a purchase if the property is in a 
location where levels have been confirmed to be elevated.  If the results are elevated, it 
is typically mediated by a filtration system similar to how high arsenic, radon, and other 
contaminants are rectified or by connection to a private water supplier, with little or no 
impact on the sale of the property.   
 
Therefore, it is recommended the abatement application be denied for the 2022 tax 
year. 
 
Suggested Motion:   
The Assessor recommends denial of a corresponding abatement request.  Therefore, I 
move to deny the abatement for Tax Year 2022 for Map 006, Lot 115-008. 
 
Levy of Tax Warrant July 2023 
Item G. The attached is a Levy of 2023 Tax Warrant directing the Tax Collector to 
collect the taxes in the list herewith committed in the sum of twenty-four million, nine 
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hundred fifty-four thousand, six hundred fifty five dollars and zero cents 
($24,954,655.00). The Department of Revenue requires the Warrant be signed by the 
governing Board of Selectmen.   
 
Suggested Motion: 
Therefore, I move to approve and sign the July 2023 Tax Warrant in the amount of 
$24,954,655.00. 
 
 
 
 
 
  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. Item A Confidential 
2. Item B Confidential 
3. Item C Confidential 
4. Item D Confidential 
5. Item E Confidential 
6. Item F Confidential 
7. Item G Confidential 
8. Item G-1 Confidential 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: Baboosic Lake Community Septic 
Warrants 

Department: Tax Collector 

Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact: Gail Stout  
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION: 
The Baboosic Lake Community Septic Warrants due for July 3, 2023 are being 
submitted for approval and signature. 
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION: 
To approve and sign. 
  
SUGGESTED MOTION: 
I move to approve and sign the Baboosic Lake Community Septic Warrants due for July 
3, 2023 as follows: 
 
Phase I                   $ 2,061.36 
Phase II                  $ 2,398.40 
Phase III                 $ 6,657.10 
Phase IV                 $ 4,731.35 
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. Septic Warrants Confidential BOS Packet MAY 22 2023 
2. Septic Warrants Public BOS Agenda May 22 2023 
 

Page 163 of 191



Page 164 of 191



Page 165 of 191



Page 166 of 191



Page 167 of 191



Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: AP, Payroll and Minutes Department: Administration 
Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION: 
   Payroll 
       PR1~ I move to approve one (1) FY23 Payroll Manifest in the amount of 
$240,959.94 dated May 18, 2023, subject to review and audit. 
  
       Accounts Payable 
  
    AP1 ~ I move to approve one (1) FY23 Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of 
$32,681.82 dated May 3, 2023, subject to review and audit. (NH DMV) 
  
    AP2 ~ I move to approve one (1) FY23 Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of $45,393.22 
dated May 17, 2023, subject to review and audit. (NH DMV) . (NH DMV) 
 
   AP3 ~ I move to approve one (1) FY23 Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of 
$5,674.45 dated April 4, 2023, subject to review and audit. (Vendor) 
 
   AP4 ~ I move to approve one (1) FY23 Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of 
$6,432.49 dated May 5, 2023, subject to review and audit. (Vendor) 
  
   AP5 ~ I move to approve one (1) FY23 Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of 
$1,342,058.87 dated May 9, 2023, subject to review and audit. (Vendor) 
  
    Minutes 
     ~ I move to approve the Board of Selectmen meeting minutes of May 8, 2023. 
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
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ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 2023.05.08 BOS_DRAFT 
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Town of Amherst, NH 
BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES 

Barbara Landry Meeting Room 
2 Main Street 

Monday, May 8, 2023, 6:30PM 
 

Attendees: Chairman Peter Lyon, Selectman Bill Stoughton, Selectman John D’Angelo, 1 
Selectman Pray, and Selectman Grella 2 
 3 
Also present: Town Administrator Dean Shankle, and Recording Secretary, Kristan Patenaude 4 
 5 

1. Call to Order 6 
Chairman Peter Lyon called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  7 
 8 

2. Pledge of Allegiance – led by John Harvey, Amherst Conservation Commission.  9 
 10 

3. Citizen’s Forum 11 
 12 
John Bowler, Washer Cove Road, thanked the Board for allowing Bow to use one of 13 
Amherst's fire engines, while theirs was out of service. He noted that he has been a firefighter 14 
in Town for eight years. In his own view, he is disappointed with the stance that the Board 15 
recently took toward Chief Conley’s proposal to keep a third ambulance as an extra for the 16 
Town. The cost of ambulances is skyrocketing, and lead times are very long. The Department 17 
is incredibly lucky to have found a demo vehicle, and another town would have likely 18 
purchased this vehicle if Amherst did not. It would be helpful for the Town to have a third 19 
ambulance in case one of the other two goes out of service, as happened last summer. If an 20 
ambulance goes out of service it could take weeks to months for it to be repaired. This would 21 
leave Amherst with only one operational ambulance and more likely to need mutual aid. He 22 
noted that Milford, Bedford, and Merrimack all have three ambulances and use the third when 23 
needed. Every time Amherst needs to call for mutual aid it is a loss in revenue for the Town. 24 
Calling for mutual aid could also lead to residents in Town having to wait to receive service. 25 
The cost of keeping a third ambulance would be minimal. 26 
 27 

4.  Public Hearing Pursuant to New Hampshire RSA 36-A:5, and 41:14-a 28 
4.1 Public Hearing: Pursuant to New Hampshire RSA 36-A:5, and 41:14-a, 29 

Open Space Bond 30 
 31 
Chairman Lyon noted that the Conservation Commission is in attendance for this public 32 
hearing. He then read the notice for this public hearing: 33 
 34 
Pursuant to New Hampshire RSA 36-A:5, and 41:14-a, the Amherst Board of Selectmen and 35 
the Amherst Conservation Commission hereby announce to the citizens of Amherst the 36 
convening of a Public Hearing to take input on the acquisition of several properties by the 37 
Town to be held and controlled by the Conservation Commission. The Town is considering 38 
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BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES 2023.05.08 

 PAGE 2 OF 18 
 

the purchase of the following three parcels with corresponding owners of record and expected 39 
closing dates: Tax Map 6 Lot 2 Kevin G. Curran, closing no later than June 30, 2023; Tax 40 
Map 6 Lot 9 Kevin G. and Claudine B. Curran, closing no later than July 31, 2023; and Tax 41 
Map 6 Lot 7 Kevin G. Curran, closing no later than July 31, 2024. These three parcels are all 42 
part of a single plan of conservation, a single purchase and sale agreement with the sellers, 43 
and are being purchased at different times to comply with the financing parameters in the 44 
2021 Town Meeting vote authorizing borrowing money for conservation purposes. The Town 45 
intends to follow the RSA 41:14-a process once for all three lots. All interested citizens have 46 
been invited to attend this meeting. 47 
 48 
A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Pray to enter 49 
into a Public Hearing Pursuant to NH RSA 36-A:5, and 41:14-a at 6:37pm. 50 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 51 
 52 
Jared Hardner stated that Amherst Conservation Commission members present include 53 
himself, Rob Clemens, Frank Montesano, Mark Bender, and John Harvey.  54 
 55 
Jared Hardner explained that this acquisition is in response to a mandate from residents to 56 
conserve open space in Town. During the recent Master Plan survey, residents stated that their 57 
number one priority was to protect water resources in Town, with a secondary priority of 58 
preserving the rural aesthetic and open space/natural resources. The Amherst Conservation 59 
Commission (ACC) followed through on this by proposing Warrant Article 22, which passed 60 
Town Meeting in 2021. This allowed the Town to raise $6M for open space land acquisitions, 61 
with no more than $2M to be used in any year. Following this, an Open Space Advisory 62 
Committee was formed, which reviewed all potential acquisition deals. The group 63 
unanimously put forward the Curran property acquisition proposal. This acquisition consists 64 
of three parcels totaling 178 acres. This land sits in the middle of 1,200 acres of open space. If 65 
developed, this area would become fragmented and would be less likely to support a wide 66 
variety of wildlife. The acquisition of this property allows for an enormous opportunity to 67 
protect a large area of land in Town. There is currently a 43-house development which has 68 
already been submitted to the Planning Board for this property. This land is considered 69 
irreplaceable from a natural resource protection standpoint, and it has the highest conservation 70 
value in the State. This land connects two already protected areas of Town, allowing for a 71 
wide range of recreation potential. The proposed acquisition price is $5.4M which was 72 
negotiated over a number of months and supported by independent appraisals. A purchase and 73 
sale agreement was signed on March 31, 2023, contingent on this public hearing process.  74 
 75 
Chairman Lyon asked for public comment. He noted that there was no public comment at this 76 
time. As required by statute, the board will vote on this proposed acquisition one week from 77 
tonight during a special meeting. Part of the discussion during that meeting will include the 78 
parameters of the proposed borrowing for this acquisition. 79 
 80 
A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Stoughton to 81 
close the Public Hearing. 82 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 83 
 84 

5. Board Appointment 85 
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5.1 NRPC, Danielle Pray 86 
 87 
Chairman Lyon noted that this item would not be taken up this evening. 88 
 89 

8. Staff Reports 90 
8.2 Amherst Highway Safety Committee Report – The Board took up this item 91 
at this time. 92 

 93 
Police Chief Reams explained that the Highway Safety Committee is comprised of himself, 94 
the Fire Chief, Selectman D’Angelo, the Superintendent of Schools, and DPW Director, Eric 95 
Slosek. The Committee recently met to discuss public concerns raised regarding the volume 96 
of truck traffic and speeding on Boston Post Road and throughout the Village. There is a 97 
broader study being conducted by Mobycon which is also planned to address this issue. The 98 
Committee agreed that one easy item to address is lowering the speed limit on Boston Post 99 
Road within the area of the Village from 30mph to 25mph. The road already has a 25mph area 100 
posted and this will extend that. 101 
 102 
Chief Reams explained that the Committee compiled crash data. From the time period of 103 
2005-2023, there have been four accidents in the area in question. None of those was speed 104 
related. This area is statistically very safe but due to the presence of the schools along the road 105 
and the needs of the local community, reducing the speed to 25mph within the Village along 106 
Boston Post Road seems to make sense. This will also allow for an increased Police presence 107 
and enforcement in this area, without significantly impacting travel. The Committee voted 108 
unanimously in favor of recommending this reduction to the Board. 109 
 110 
In response to a question from Chairman Lyon, Chief Reams stated that, outside of the 111 
Souhegan High School area, this section of road currently has the strongest presence of Police 112 
vehicles on a daily basis. Chief Reams explained that this area sees approximately 5,000 113 
vehicle trips per day. If vehicles are traveling slightly above the speed limit, there is not much 114 
the Police can do enforcement-wise. The Police must follow the standards for being 115 
reasonable and consistent with how enforcement is handled throughout Town. 116 
 117 
In response to a question from Selectman Grella, Chief Reams explained that State statute 118 
allows for speeds within school zones to be reduced to 10mph below the posted speed limit 119 
for 45-minute periods before and after school. Most towns follow this statute. 120 
 121 
The Board agreed to schedule the two required public hearings to address the proposed 122 
ordinance to change the speed along sections of Boston Post Road in the Village to 25mph. 123 
 124 
Chief Reams stated that the only permanent speed measurement sign in Town is across from 125 
Sunset Road on Boston Post Road. Previous collected data found that the average southbound 126 
speed coming into Town from Wilkins School was 35mph in the 25mph zone. In response to 127 
this, the digital speed sign was installed. Since that time, data shows that the average speed 128 
has been reduced by 5mph, to 30 mph. Traffic traveling northward in this area has an average 129 
speed of 29mph. It appears that the sign has had the desired effect since being installed about 130 
one year ago. 131 
 132 
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Regarding no thru trucking, Chief Reams explained that common threads to complaints from 133 
residents seem to revolve around a dislike of the noise and appearance of large trucks passing 134 
through the Village. While there are some existing no thru trucking signs posted around 135 
Town, it is unclear how these were installed as there is no ordinance for them. In speaking 136 
with Town Counsel, the Town can enact a no thru trucking road, but there is no case law to 137 
support this. Any restriction is discriminatory in nature and frustrates public use. This item 138 
will need to be further explored with Town Counsel and administration. The Town will need 139 
to consider that there would have to be other reasonable routes for trucking if an ordinance is 140 
enacted.  141 
 142 
Regarding speed complaints for trucks and heavy vehicles, Chief Reams explained that he 143 
personally collected data for 1.5 weeks in the Village. He found that the speed of 18-wheel 144 
trucks, dump trucks, etc., were compliant with the existing speed limits, with an average speed 145 
of 27mph. During the time period, he clocked 79 trucks, or approximately 8.2 trucks per hour. 146 
He noted that larger vehicles sometimes appear to be moving faster based on their size. This 147 
can be intimidating to those along the road. The Town should consider if this is a quality-of-148 
life issue for those who live in the Village, or a safety issue. 149 
 150 
Selectman D’Angelo stated that the Board cannot solve a quality-of-life issue for those who 151 
live within 30’ of a main roadway in Town. The Board should focus on the proposed safety 152 
issue by approving the recommendation to reduce the speed along parts of this road. 153 
 154 
Selectman Pray asked if Chief Reams was able to determine where some of the large trucks 155 
are coming from. Chief Reams stated he could not tell in most cases, but that these may be 156 
from local businesses. Selectman Pray noted that, based on the size and weight of some of 157 
these vehicles, the speed at which they travel could still be a concern based on stopping 158 
distances. Chief Reams noted that there are federal guidelines for this item. He noted that, 159 
within the last 18 years, there have been four crashes in this area of Town compared to 57 160 
crashes along the section of Boston Post Road near Souhegan High School during the same 161 
time period. He believes there is a traffic calming effect when entering the Village. Selectman 162 
Pray suggested asking NRPC to determine if there are other routes that trucks could take in 163 
case the Selectmen do consider a no thru trucking ordinance.  164 
 165 
Selectman Stoughton asked about the use of jake brakes. Chief Reams stated that he did not 166 
hear these used on the days he studied the traffic in this area. He noted that the Committee 167 
would not likely take up this issue, as it is not a safety concern. 168 
 169 
Chairman Lyon asked if the Town would generally only limit truck traffic to preserve local 170 
roads and bridges. Chief Reams explained that the weight issue is controlled by statute. There 171 
is a separate RSA which allows the Board to restrict traffic flow within its jurisdiction but 172 
there is no case law to justify this with the data in hand. 173 
 174 
Doug Chabinsky stated that the data gathered was only from a small snapshot of time and not 175 
representative of the truck speeds he has witnessed through the Village. He stated that he 176 
believes most of the dump trucks are cutting through Amherst from a gravel pit in New 177 
Boston. He believes judging truck speed by the eye usually underestimates it but, regardless 178 
of the speed, large trucks are an issue. A commercial volume of trucks will not maintain the 179 
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Village’s character, as 83% of respondents rated as a priority during the Master Plan survey. 180 
This is not simply about a quality-of-life issue. He stated that he believes if these traffic issues 181 
were occurring in any other neighborhood in Town, something would be done.  182 
 183 
Will Ludt, 3 School Street, stated that he believes the thru trucking issue needs to be resolved, 184 
even if there is not clear case law for it. This issue cannot die on the vine. This is a quality-of-185 
life issue for many in the Village. 186 
 187 
John Harding asked about the legality of thru trucking as Bedford seems to have this posted 188 
throughout the town. Chairman Lyon stated that the Board needs to first determine if it wants 189 
to do this and then the legal way to do so. 190 
 191 
Selectman D’Angelo asked where traffic would be siphoned to. This might force all trucking 192 
into Milford. There is not a safety problem, per the data in hand. The safest thing to do seems 193 
to be to lower speeds, as suggested, and the installation of the speed sign. Creating a no thru 194 
trucking zone through the Village would require a legally valid reason, outside of the fact that 195 
some people live close to the main road.  196 
 197 
Selectman Stoughton stated that he believes it would be worth knowing where trucks would 198 
be detoured to if no thru trucking was considered for the Village. He was surprised to see the 199 
number of trucks passing through the Village, especially in the early morning hours. The 200 
numbers do not reflect residential trucking numbers. He believes this is worth more of a study. 201 
 202 
Eric Slosek noted that moving traffic elsewhere from the Village could create a problem for 203 
others by increasing traffic in an area that it would not otherwise be. He explained that he has 204 
researched a type of paint treatment for sidewalks that will make them look raised. It would 205 
likely have local impact only the first few times someone comes across it. He spoke to Wilton 206 
regarding the speed bumps it installed in its town center. He was told that these have been 207 
effective in reducing speeds. This may be an item that comes from the Mobycon report. 208 
Another option would be installing temporary speed bumps until the Mobycon report is 209 
complete. However, he discussed this method with Brookline and was told they were not very 210 
effective and a nuisance to install.  211 
 212 
Chairman Lyon stated that he and Town Administrator Shankle would speak to Town Counsel 213 
regarding potential trucking ordinances.  214 
 215 
Chief Reams noted that installing speed bumps would be a permanent fixture in Town. The 216 
Board may want to make sure these would not compete with other design fixtures that may be 217 
proposed in the future. There is no data to suggest a glaring safety need. Chairman Lyon noted 218 
that large trucks may have to shift up and down going over these as well. Selectman Pray 219 
noted that speed bumps could slow police and fire response times. Chairman Lyon asked Eric 220 
Slosek to examine this item and potential costs further. 221 
 222 

6. Scheduled Appointments 223 
6.1 Jack Cody, Request for use of Town Common 224 

Jack Cody explained that he is working on a senior film project called “Street Piano.” He is 225 
requesting use of the Green on June 3, 2023, from 10am-4pm for filming. 226 
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A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Pray to 227 
approve the request for use of the Town Common on June 3, 2023, from 10am-4pm. 228 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 229 
 230 

6.2 Don Holden, Souhegan CERT 231 
Don Holden, Deputy Emergency Manager for the Town, explained that he founded CERT in 232 
2009. There are currently 15 members. The group has also created a 501 (c)(3) charitable 233 
corporation called Souhegan Civil Defense, chartered to support the Souhegan CERT. He 234 
explained that CERT’s charter is for disaster response. New members take a 20-hour course to 235 
learn how to help themselves and others during emergencies. CERT can be activated by the 236 
Fire and Police departments to aid in situations. Most of the gear that CERT uses was funded 237 
through a FEMA grant, however these are no longer provided. It is hoped that the charitable 238 
organization will be able to help raise the necessary funds. He noted that it is a challenge to 239 
recruit new members and keep the group’s social media up to date. 240 
 241 
Chairman Lyon thanked Mr. Holden for his years of work for the Town and CERT for its 242 
efforts. He noted that information about CERT will be placed in an upcoming Board 243 
newsletter. 244 
 245 

7. Administration 246 
7.1 Administrative updates 247 

Town Administrator Shankle stated that he has received two emails from Bruce Mayberry 248 
regarding impact fees. The Board will discuss these at its next meeting. 249 
 250 

7.2 Protest petition update 251 
Town Administrator Shankle reviewed the results of the protest petition review completed by 252 
NRPC. Article 40 passed, Article 41 failed, Article 43 failed, Article 49 passed, Article 50 253 
passed, Article 51 failed, and Article 52 failed. A memo from NRPC with details, including a 254 
GIS analysis, will be placed on the Town’s website. Also included will be a letter from the 255 
Town’s attorney, regarding why Articles 49 and 50 passed. Town Administrator Shankle 256 
stated that he has received some questions as to NRPC’s approach for this review. He noted 257 
that it was a four-pronged approach including identifying the areas affected by the proposed 258 
zoning change, a 1/3 test to determine if the protest petitions did not cover an area exceeding 259 
1/3 of the entire Town, a determination of the petitioned lots, and a 20% calculation of those 260 
owning lots within the proposed zoning change. 261 
 262 
Chairman Lyon noted that the work done was a collaborative effort between NRPC and Tow 263 
counsel. A determination has been made and the Board can now consider accepting that 264 
determination.  265 
 266 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 267 
accept the results of the protest positions as communicated by the Town Administrator. 268 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 269 
 270 

7.3 PFAS update 271 
Town Administrator Shankle explained that the State has taken interest in the community 272 
gardens, due to PFAS found there. There will be an information session with gardeners 273 
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tomorrow. The State would like to drill test borings to determine how PFAS came to the site. 274 
PFAS was found in the water at the site, and the water has since been filtered. PFAS was also 275 
found in the compost on site, which was brought from the seacoast and considered a more 276 
common issue. In order to test the site, the State needs permission from the Town. This could 277 
be conditioned upon review by the consulting counsel the Town has been using for PFAS 278 
items. 279 
 280 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman D’Angelo to 281 
authorize the Town Administrator to permit the State to take test borings at the community 282 
gardens, after checking with the Town's counsel representing PFAS issues. 283 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 284 
 285 
Town Administrator Shankle stated that the State submitted comments regarding Sanborn 286 
Head’s focused site investigation. The State agreed with the recommendations from the 287 
investigation. A draft memo noted that 20 houses on Thornton Ferry Road I can be removed 288 
from the PFAS list of properties the Town is responsible for, leaving three remaining. The 289 
Board may want to consider what to do for those three houses, including connecting them to 290 
Pennichuck Water. The Board agreed to wait to hear more results from additional Sanborn 291 
Head testing before making decisions on this item.  292 
 293 
Town Administrator Shankle noted that Sanborn Head has submitted a scope of work for this 294 
additional testing. The draft plan is estimated to cost approximately $55,000. This study 295 
should examine how to mitigate the potential threat of PFAS from the Fire Station and keep it 296 
from leaching out. The plan will include a subsurface exploration program. 297 
 298 

7.4 Partnership with SNHU 299 
Jennifer Stover, Executive Assistant, noted that it is open enrollment time. She is 300 
recommending the Town partner with SNHU for a 10% discount to online classes. This is at 301 
no cost or obligation to the Town. The program will benefit family members and other 302 
relations to employees of the Town. 303 
 304 
A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Stoughton to 305 
support the Town partnering with and signing up for the SNHU discounted class program. 306 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 307 
 308 

7.5 Unanticipated Revenue 309 
Debbie Bender, Finance Director, explained that Pennichuck Water has taken ownership for 310 
the new water line meters installed as part of the PFAS project. This amount of unanticipated 311 
revenue will be used to offset the amount of reimbursement through ARPA for the project. 312 
 313 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 314 
accept $9,957.15 as unanticipated revenue from Pennichuck Water. 315 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 316 
 317 

7.6 Sick Leave Policy review 318 
Chairman Lyon explained that in February the Department Heads requested a change to the 319 
Sick Leave policy to allow for a payout of unused accumulated sick bank time upon 320 
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termination of employment at 100%. A change in policy came about from a March 2020 321 
memo Prior to March of 2020, and going back for at least the preceding 30+ years, the Town 322 
required employees to “bank” at least 50% of their unused sick time at the end of each year of 323 
employment. Employees would then be paid at their normal hourly rate for the remaining 50% 324 
of their unused sick time upon their yearly anniversary. Once the sick bank reached a cap of 325 
240 hours, then the employee would be paid annually for all unused sick time. However, in 326 
March of 2020, the Town policy changed to allow employees to elect to be paid for 327 
100% of their unused sick time at the end of each year, ending the mandatory 50% 328 
contribution policy. This has created a conflict amongst more tenured employees who were 329 
not afforded the opportunity to be paid for all unused sick time and were forced to “bank” at 330 
least a portion of those hours. The Board could decide if it wants to provide the sick leave 331 
payout at termination and/or change the policy back to what it originally was.  332 
 333 
Chief Reams stated that there was consensus among the subcommittee that studied this item 334 
that reverting back to an old policy, after having carried on in the same way for the past three 335 
years, would remove benefits employees have grown used to. The current policy provides 336 
more opportunities to employees and should be seen as an advantage. 337 
 338 
Selectman Stoughton stated that he believes the previous policy should be reverted to, as the 339 
change was made without Board approval. This policy could be reviewed in the future. From 340 
looking at comparisons to other towns, it is clear Amherst is behind in terms of total benefit 341 
hours paid out to employees upon termination. If the Town wants to reward its employees 342 
fairly, and attract and retain employees, the Board should consider supporting the increased 343 
payout upon termination. However, he would like to see a comprehensive review of all 344 
benefits, including the retirement system. He suggested reverting to the previous policy and 345 
paying out somewhere between 50& and 75% upon termination.  346 
 347 
Selectman Pray suggested a scaled version of payout upon termination, similar to Bedford’s.  348 
 349 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 350 
adopt a policy to give employees the choice between either putting 50% or 100% of the sick 351 
time they have in the sick bank at the end of the year, until reaching 30 days, at which time 352 
employees can then choose to receive 100% payout. 353 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 354 
 355 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 356 
authorize employees, with non-probationary status, to receive payout of their sick bank hours 357 
upon termination up to 50% of their accrued hours. 358 
 359 
Discussion: 360 
 361 
Selectman D’Angelo stated that he would like to see the amount increased to 75%. Selectman 362 
Stoughton stated that he believes this needs further examination. The Town is not attracting 363 
new employees, and this is an issue that needs to be fixed. However, as the Town has never 364 
paid out the sick bank in the past, this proposal is a step forward. Chairman Lyon stated that 365 
he would like to see the amount increased as well. He does not believe the Board can wait to 366 
complete a comprehensive evaluation of benefits in order to act on this item.  367 
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 368 
Eric Slosek stated that he spoke to each of his employees who expressed disappointment at the 369 
fact that the Board previously did not consider joining the NH Retirement System and is now 370 
considering not accepting the sick leave recommendation from the Department Heads. It 371 
would be a step of good faith by the Board to consider moving toward improving this situation 372 
for employees. 373 
 374 
Amy Lapointe, Library Director, noted that sick time is earned, and not additional time given 375 
to employees. This proposal will ensure that sick time is not squandered. This is incentive for 376 
employees to not waste sick time, knowing it will be paid out in the end.  377 
 378 
The Board discussed the Bedford scaled model of payouts. 379 
 380 
Selectman Stoughton withdrew his previous motion. 381 
 382 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 383 
adopt a policy, authorizing payout of accrued sick time consistent with the Bedford model, up 384 
to the maximum of 240 hours, with the Town Administrator to draft the actual policy language 385 
for the Board to vote on at a future meeting. This will be retroactive to the meeting at which 386 
this topic was first broached, with any retirements or terminations after that date to benefit 387 
from this policy. 388 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 389 
 390 

8. Staff Reports 391 
8.1 Body Worn Camera Bid 392 

Chief Reams explained that the Police Department intends to implement the use of body worn 393 
cameras (BWCs) in FY24. Amherst has been awarded the maximum allowable 394 
reimbursement of $50,000 through the NH Department of Safety toward the implementation 395 
of a BWC program, as previously approved by the BOS (i.e., a 50% match with a maximum 396 
match limit of $50,000). The Police Department has evaluated multiple BWC platforms over 397 
the course of the last two years and has determined that the Motorola system will provide the 398 
best product and level of service. The total five-year cost of this program for 19 sworn 399 
personnel is $124,871. Motorola Solutions is proposed to be the sole source provider of this 400 
system. He requested that the Board award the bid to Motorola Solutions, effective May 8, 401 
2023. 402 
 403 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Grella and SECONDED by Selectman D’Angelo to 404 
award the body worn camera bid to Motorola Solutions in the amount of $124,871. 405 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 406 
 407 

8.2 Amherst Highway Safety Committee Report 408 
This item was previously addressed. 409 
 410 

8.3 Vehicle Retention (Ambulance) 411 
Fire Chief Conley explained that ambulance run data from May 1, 2022, to May 1, 2023, 412 
showed a total of 1,148 calls. 12% of these were overlapping/simultaneous calls. 57% were 413 
with the use of ambulance 1 and 39% were with the use of ambulance 2. 3.5% were handled 414 

Page 178 of 191



 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES 2023.05.08 

 PAGE 10 OF 18 
 

by mutual aid. The Department plans for the possibility of one ambulance being out of service 415 
for either routine maintenance, damage, breakdowns, or complete loss. Thus, it makes 416 
practical and fiscal sense to retain the vehicle already owned. In seeking a value for the 417 
existing ambulance, a trade-in value of $1,500 was given, versus a private sale value of 418 
approximately $6,000-$8,000. This vehicle would not cost much to maintain and would be a 419 
morale booster for staff. 420 
 421 
Selectman Stoughton stated that he believes there must be a cost to the Town in keeping the 422 
existing ambulance. Chief Conley explained that the existing ambulance is already outfitted 423 
and will require minimum stocking throughout the year. This will not be a significant cost. 424 
This will put the ambulances onto a 12-year rotation, and the equipment will follow the 425 
vehicles. Chief Conley noted that he believes Amherst residents would rather be responded to 426 
using the Town’s own ambulances than a mutual aid ambulance. 427 
 428 
In response to a question from Selectmen Grella, Chief Conley stated that the existing 429 
ambulance could be stored at the central station or at the South Fire Station. Selectman Grella 430 
stated that he believes it is a good idea to keep the third ambulance if the trade-in value is only 431 
$1,500, and for security reasons if the other two are out of service.  432 
 433 
In response to a question from Selectmen D’Angelo, Chief Conley stated that the Department 434 
plans to keep the ambulance for a minimum of four years.  435 
 436 
In response to a question from Selectman D’Angelo, Chairman Lyon stated that the Town has 437 
approximately 40 mutual aid calls per year. Chief Conley stated that it is unclear how many of 438 
these calls could be answered if the Town had three ambulances staffed. He guessed around 439 
15-20 of the calls could be answered.  440 
 441 
Selectman D’Angelo noted that this calculates to approximately 45 revenue generating, or 442 
cost recovering calls across the next four years. He asked if the revenue generated will be 443 
enough to cover the maintenance on ambulance 2. 444 
 445 
In response to a question from Selectman D’Angelo, Chief Conley estimated that repairs on 446 
ambulance 2 last year cost somewhere between $1,000-$10,000.  447 
 448 
Selectman D’Angelo stated that he does not believe keeping the third ambulance is the best 449 
option for taxpayers. He stated that he has researched recent ambulance sales, and these were 450 
between $11,000-$43,000. Any amount of money the Town could get from selling the 451 
existing ambulance would be fewer tax dollars to collect. Keeping the ambulance for another 452 
four years will likely leave the Town liable to additional costs to maintain it. 453 
 454 
In response to a question from Selectman Pray, Chief Conley explained that being down one 455 
ambulance leaves the Department open to missed opportunities to service calls without 456 
requesting mutual aid. The additional ambulance could also be used for school/local 457 
functions, at a similar rate to a Police detail.  458 
 459 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Pray and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to allow 460 
Amherst Fire Rescue to retain the 2011 AEV Ford F-450 Ambulance. 461 
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Voting: 4-1-0; motion carried [J. D’Angelo against]. 462 
 463 

8.4 Land Water Conservation Grant Application 464 
Recreation Director, Craig Fraley explained that the Recreation Department would like 465 
approval from the Board to apply for the 34th Round of the Land Water Conservation Grant 466 
(LWCF). The LWCF Grant will be used to build athletic fields and a pickleball court at Buck 467 
Meadow Recreation and Conservation Area. This is a 50/50 match grant. The plan is to use 468 
the Athletic Field Capital Reserve fund as well as some Revolving Fund money for the match.  469 
 470 
Selectman Stoughton stated that the voters were asked for $150,000 for a 50% match for a 471 
$300,000 project, but this is a $500,000 project. He asked why taxpayers were not told the 472 
total amount of the project. Mr. Fraley explained that he never alluded to the project only 473 
costing $300,000. He stated that the $150,000 would be used toward the match and Revolving 474 
Funds would also be used. Fortunately, in kind labor will count toward the match and the 475 
intention is to fundraise for the pickleball court, which will also count toward the match. 476 
 477 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Pray and SECONDED by Selectman D’Angelo to allow 478 
the Town Administrator to sign the Intent To Apply application on behalf of the Board for the 479 
Land Water Conservation Fund Grant Round 34. 480 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 481 
 482 

8.5 FY23 Road Work Authorization 483 
Eric Slosek stated that The DPW intends to spend the road budget to as close to zero as 484 
possible by completing projects that enhance infrastructure in the community, and address the 485 
needs of residents and all motorists alike. To accomplish this, he requested authorization from 486 
the Board to increase the value of the existing FY23 road work contract with Continental 487 
Paving to an amount up to $2,046,083. The current contract's initial value was $1,488,646 and 488 
was increased by $253,245 at the April 17, 2023, Board meeting to complete the work 489 
remaining on Horace Greeley Road and Roberge Drive. The current value of the FY23 road 490 
work contract is $1,741,891. The authorization would add an additional $304,192 to the 491 
contract amount. As previously discussed, Eric Slosek stated that he will bring one change 492 
order to the Board at the completion of all FY23 work to balance and close out the FY23 493 
contract. 494 
 495 
Eric Slosek stated that the projects intended to be completed with this authorization include 496 
repaving Boylston Terrace. Boylston Terrace is in terrible condition. DPW has received 497 
complaints over the last few months from no less than 12 residents there. An estimate from 498 
Continental to complete milling and paving of this road is estimated at $96,545. DPW may 499 
also be able to pave the full width of Cobbler Lane and Thatcher Drive. The restoration plan 500 
for the water line project is only to patch the road, with the intention of further restoration in a 501 
few years. There may be cost savings by completing the restoration now, as mobilization fees 502 
are essentially being paid for with the grant. Another project DPW would like to complete is 503 
to shim a portion of Old Mont Vernon Road. This section of road is near the Mont Vernon 504 
town line and is in very poor condition. DPW is routinely patching this segment of road. A 505 
shim will buy us some time until we are able to properly reclaim this section of road. 506 
 507 
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A MOTION was made by Selectman Grella and SECONDED by Selectman D’Angelo to 508 
increase the 07-22 roadwork contract by an additional $304,192. Further, to authorize the 509 
Town Administrator to sign any related contract documents. 510 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 511 
 512 

8.6 DPW Bridge Update 513 
Eric Slosek stated that the temporary bridge is in place on Thornton Ferry Road I. He noted 514 
that one year from now, the permanent bridge construction in this area will start. The DOT 515 
has given informal approval of the preliminary design for the permanent bridge, submitted by 516 
Hoyle Tanner. Due to the issue of PFAS found in several houses on the other side of this 517 
bridge, he has reached out to both Pennichuck Water and Hoyle Tanner to see anything 518 
additional needs to be considered with the new bridge. Regarding the Mont Vernon Road 519 
bridge, there will be a road closure beginning May 17th for the construction phase of this 520 
project, lasting until June 28th.  The detour for this project has been approved by the State and 521 
will go to/from Mont Vernon via Emerson Street and Grove Street in Milford and connecting 522 
to Route 13. He requested a change order related to the contract for this project to cover 523 
contingencies.  524 
 525 
Selectman Pray suggested speaking with the Bicycle & Pedestrian Advisory Committee 526 
regarding the final design for the Thornton Ferry Road I bridge. 527 
 528 
In response to a question from Chairman Lyon, Eric Slosek stated that the closure of Mont 529 
Vernon’s Brook Road for the bridge/culvert project may last into June. This is dependent on 530 
the water table and budget. 531 
 532 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 533 
authorize the Town Administrator to sign change orders related to the Mont Vernon Road 534 
bridge construction project, up to a total amount of $75,000. 535 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 536 

 537 
8.7 FY24 Road Bid 538 

Eric Slosek explained that DPW received one bid for the FY24 road work. The lone bid 539 
received was from Pike Industries, Inc., for the amount of $1,889,074.50. The road work in 540 
this year's bid includes Chestnut Hill Rd., Mack Hill Rd., Melendy Hollow, Deerwood Dr., 541 
Martingale Rd., Sherburne Dr., Transfer Station Parking Lot, DPW Parking lot, and Mont 542 
Vernon Rd. Continental Paving intended to submit a bid, however, DPW could not accept it 543 
as their bid was not on-time by six minutes and would have been received after the bid-544 
opening deadline of 11am. 545 
 546 
Eric Slosek recommend awarding the work to Pike Industries in the amount of $1,500,000 547 
which is the budgeted amount for this work in FY24. The budget for next year is $1.4M, and 548 
the extra $100,000 will come from the Highway Block grant. Chestnut Hill Road will be the 549 
priority project for FY24. Upon completion of the Chestnut Hill work, the remaining work 550 
will be evaluated to remain within budget.  551 
 552 
Selectman Pray noted that the contract is proposed at $1.889M. She asked how the contract 553 
can be signed if there is not a budget to cover this amount. Eric Slosek stated that, in the past, 554 
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contracts have come in for more than what is actually spent. He believes there is some 555 
flexibility to sign this contract. 556 
 557 
Selectman Stoughton stated that he is also concerned about signing a contract for a bid that is 558 
much more expensive than the budget at hand. He suggested running this by Town Counsel. 559 
 560 
Selectman D’Angelo stated that he is uncomfortable approving a sole source bid for $1.5M. 561 
He noted that the DPW could have received the late bid and kept both bids sealed until 562 
speaking with the Board. He suggested altering the scope of the project and rebidding the 563 
project. 564 
 565 
 Town Administrator Shankle agreed to consult with Town Counsel on this item. 566 
 567 

8.8 DPW Software Bids 568 
Eric Slosek explained that DPW is currently in need of replacing its work order management 569 
software, Mobile 311. Mobile 311 is outdated and no longer supported/updated. DPW desires 570 
to purchase a program that will facilitate its need for managing work orders, and 571 
simultaneously track assets. An RFP was advertised, and bids were received last week for 572 
work order/asset management software. After evaluating the bids, the low bidder, Brightly 573 
Software, was determined to be the best value for the Town. Brightly happens to be the same 574 
company DPW is currently working with. DPW currently pays $9,000 per year for Mobile 575 
311. Year one, the new program offered by Brightly, “Asset Essentials”, will cost $11,000, or 576 
$2,000 more than the current annual subscription. There will also be a one-time 577 
implementation fee of $15,000 bringing the year-one total cost to $25,671.47. Year two and 578 
beyond, the annual subscription renewal for the new program will cost about $7,000-$8,000 579 
more than the current program but will add significant value and asset management capability. 580 
 581 
Eric Slosek stated that he identified funding for this initiative, which will utilize unspent 582 
money from DPW’s “outside hire” line. The line currently has $40,000 remaining due to an 583 
inability to hire several plowing contractors last winter. $9,000 was also already budgeted for 584 
the current Mobile 311 software renewal in the FY24 budget. The increased subscription fee 585 
will be incorporated into the FY25 budget. 586 
 587 
A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Stoughton to 588 
award DPW work order/asset management software bid, 11-23, to Brightly Software for the 589 
amount of $25,671.47. 590 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 591 
 592 

8.9 Budget to Actual Report April 2023 593 
Debbie Bender stated that the budget is still in good shape and there will likely be a bit of 594 
extra available in the budget at the end of the year. There is approximately 16% available at 595 
this time. 596 
 597 
In response to a question from Selectman D’Angelo, Debbie Bender explained that there is 598 
approximately $1M-$1.25M of unspent budget currently. The extra amount of unanticipated 599 
revenue is yet unknown.  600 
 601 
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9. Approvals 602 
 9.1 Town Common Use Request, Opportunities Network 5K 9/30/2023 603 

 604 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Pray and SECONDED by Selectman Stoughton to 605 
approve the request for use of the Town Common by Opportunities Network for their Annual 606 
5K on September 30, 2023 from 7:30am - 1:00pm. 607 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 608 
 609 

 9.2 Town Common Use Request, Steve Boczenowski, the Amherst 610 
Congregational Church Annual Frederick Douglas Statewide Reading 611 

 612 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Pray and SECONDED by Selectman Stoughton to 613 
approve the request for use of the Town Common by Steve Boczenowski with the Amherst 614 
Congregational Church for the Annual Frederick Douglas Statewide Reading on July 1, 2023 615 
from 11:30am - 2:30pm. 616 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 617 
 618 

 9.3 Assessing 619 
 620 

Veteran Tax Credit 621 
Item A. 622 
The applicant has applied for the All-Service Veterans’ Tax Credit and qualifies for the tax 623 
credit under RSA 72:28-b for the 2023 tax year. 624 
 625 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 626 
approve the All-Service Veterans’ Tax Credit for Map 021, Lot 020-031 commencing in Tax 627 
Year 2023. 628 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 629 
 630 
Item A-1. 631 
The applicant has applied for the Veteran Tax Credit and qualifies for the tax credit under 632 
RSA 72:28 for the 2023 tax year. 633 
 634 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 635 
approve the Veteran Tax Credit for tax year 2023 for Map 003, Lot 066-029. 636 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 637 
 638 
Item A-2.  639 
The applicant has applied for the Veteran Tax Credit and qualifies for the Tax Credit under 640 
RSA 72:28 for the 2023 tax year. 641 
 642 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 643 
approve the Veteran Tax Credit for tax year 2023 for Map 002, Lot 002-046. 644 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 645 
 646 
Item A-3.  647 
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The applicant has applied for the Veteran Tax Credit and qualifies for the Tax Credit under 648 
RSA 72:28 for the 2023 tax year. 649 
 650 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 651 
approve the Veteran Tax Credit for tax year 2023 for Map 002, Lot 002-042. 652 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 653 
 654 
Item A-4.  655 
The applicant has applied for the Service-Connected Total Disability Tax Credit and qualifies 656 
for the Tax Credit under RSA 72:35 for the 2023 tax year. 657 
 658 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 659 
approve the Service-Connected Total Disabled Tax Credit for Map 005, Lot 035-000 660 
commencing in tax year 2023. 661 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 662 
 663 
Elderly Exemption 664 
Item B.  665 
The applicant has applied for an Elderly Exemption and qualifies under RSA 72:39-a which 666 
meets the income and asset limits and qualifies for the exemption. 667 
 668 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 669 
approve the Elderly Exemption for Map 024, Lot 043-001 commencing in tax year 2023. 670 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 671 
 672 
Item B-1.  673 
The applicant has applied for an Elderly Exemption and qualifies under RSA 72:39-a, which 674 
meets the income and asset limits and qualifies for the exemption. 675 
 676 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 677 
approve the Elderly Exemption for Map 002, Lot 073-001 commencing in Tax Year 2023. 678 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 679 
 680 
Item B-2.  681 
The applicant has applied for an Elderly Exemption and qualifies for an Elderly Exemption 682 
under RSA 72:39-a, which meets the income and asset limits and qualifies for the exemption. 683 
 684 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 685 
approve the Elderly Exemption for Map 019, Lot 012-000 commencing in Tax Year 2023. 686 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 687 
 688 
Item B-3.  689 
The applicant has applied for an Elderly Exemption under RSA 72:39-a, which meets the 690 
income and asset limits and qualifies for the exemption. 691 
 692 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 693 
approve the Elderly Exemption for Map 004, Lot 022-002 commencing in Tax Year 2023. 694 
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Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 695 
 696 
Item B-4.  697 
The applicant has applied for an Elderly Exemption under RSA 72:39-a, which meets the 698 
income and asset limits and qualifies for the exemption. 699 
 700 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 701 
approve the Elderly Exemption for Map 004, Lot 092-000 commencing in Tax Year 2023. 702 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 703 
 704 
Item B-5.  705 
The applicant has applied for an Elderly Exemption under RSA 72:39-a, which meets the 706 
income and asset limits and qualifies for the exemption. 707 
 708 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 709 
approve the Elderly Exemption for Map 002, Lot 163-031 commencing in Tax Year 2023. 710 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 711 
 712 
Item B-6.  713 
The applicant has submitted the required documents for review for an Elderly Exemption 714 
under RSA 72:39-a. After review, the income exceeds the $54,300 limit. It is recommended to 715 
remove the exemption for the 2023 tax year. 716 
 717 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 718 
remove the Elderly Exemption for Map 025, Lot 058-000 for Tax Year 2023.. 719 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 720 
 721 
Solar Exemption 722 
Item C. 723 
The Assessor has reviewed the applications for the solar exemption under RSA 72:62 724 
and recommends approval. 725 
 726 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman Grella to 727 
approve the solar exemption for the list of properties set forth in the public agenda package, 728 
commencing in the tax year 2023. 729 
001-035-017  $12,500 
001-035-022  $15,000 
002-017-008  $20,000 
002-146-038  $12,500 
002-164-007  $17,500 
002-179-029  $20,000 
003-015-000  $17,500 
003-047-003  $17,500 
003-066-029  $20,000 
003-069-002  $20,000 
004-009-041  $17,500 
004-013-003  $17,500 

004-013-006  $15,000 
004-030-000  $30,000 
004-059-017  $15,000 
004-062-023  $17,500 
004-063-001  $20,000 
004-081-000  $20,000 
004-109-005  $15,000 
004-115-001  $20,000 
004-141-000  $10,000 
004-149-004  $15,000 
004-705-014  $15,000 
005-024-005  $15,000 
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005-025-001  $17,500 
005-043-000  $15,000 
005-055-000  $17,500 
005-082-009  $15,000 
005-125-000  $17,500 
005-134-002  $17,500 
005-145-000  $15,000 
005-166-003  $17,500 
006-014-000  $10,000 
006-025-002  $20,000 
006-027-004  $12,500 
006-036-001  $17,500 
006-058-000  $20,000 
006-070-012-C. $15,000 

006-070-018  $15,000 
006-080-005  $15,000 
006-103-012  $15,000 
006-113-000  $20,000 
006-115-014  $15,000 
007-046-001  $20,000 
007-083-001  $15,000 
007-091-008  $17,500 
007-091-008  $20,000 
007-101-001  $30,000 
008-045-000 $17,500 
010-020-000  $12,500 
010-064-007  $20,000 

Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously 1 
 2 

9.4.  Payroll, AP, and Minutes 3 
 4 
A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Pray to 5 
approve one (1) FY23 Payroll Manifest in the amount of $230,748.16 dated April 29, 2023, 6 
subject to review and audit. 7 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 8 
 9 
A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Pray to 10 
approve one (1) FY23 Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of $202,911.15 dated April 11 
25, 2023, subject to review and audit. (Vendors) 12 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 13 
 14 
A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Pray to 15 
approve one (1) FY23 Accounts Payable Manifest in the amount of $2,981,009.00 dated May 16 
1, 2023, subject to review and audit. (Schools) 17 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 18 
 19 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman D’Angelo to 20 
approve the Board of Selectmen meeting minutes of April 17, 2023, as amended. 21 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 22 
 23 
A MOTION was made by Selectman Stoughton and SECONDED by Selectman D’Angelo to 24 
approve the Board of Selectmen meeting minutes of April 24, 2023, as presented. 25 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 26 
 27 

10. Action Items 28 
The Board reviewed its action items. 29 
 30 

11. Old/New Business 31 
Selectman D’Angelo noted that there is an Amherst School Board meeting later this week that 32 
he will attend. 33 
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 34 
12. Adjournment  35 
 36 

A MOTION was made by Selectman D’Angelo and SECONDED by Selectman Stoughton to 37 
adjourn the meeting at 10:20pm. 38 
Voting: 5-0-0; motion carried unanimously. 39 
 40 

NEXT MEETING: Special Meeting May 15, 2023 41 
   42 

_________________________       __________________ 43 
Selectman Bill Stoughton Date 44 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: NH RSA 91-A:3 II (c) Matters which, if 
discussed in public, would likely affect 
adversely the reputation of any person, other 
than a member of the public body itself, unless 
such person requests an open meeting. This 
exemption shall extend to any application for 
assistance or tax abatement or waiver of a fee, 
fine, or other levy, if based on inability to pay 
or poverty of the applicant.  

Department: Tax Collector 

Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact: Gail Stout  
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. Waiver of Interest Request 6-38-13 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: NH RSA 91-A:3II (a) The dismissal, 
promotion, or compensation of any public 
employee or the disciplining of such employee, 
or the investigation of any charges against him 
or her, unless the employee affected (1) has a 
right to a meeting and (2) requests that the 
meeting be open, in which case the request shall 
be granted.  

Department: Administration 

Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
None 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: NH RSA 91-A:3 (d) - Consideration 
of the acquisition, sale, or lease of real or 
personal property which, if discussed in 
public, would likely benefit a party or 
parties whose interests are adverse to 
those of the general community 

Department: Administration 

Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
None 
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Town of Amherst, NH 

 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
STAFF REPORT 

 
Title: NH RSA 91-A:3 II (e)  Consideration or 
negotiation of pending claims or litigation 
which has been threatened in writing or filed by 
or against the public body or any subdivision 
thereof, or by or against any member thereof 
because of his or her membership in such public 
body, until the claim or litigation has been fully 
adjudicated or otherwise settled. Any 
application filed for tax abatement, pursuant to 
law, with any body or board shall not constitute 
a threatened or filed litigation against any 
public body for the purposes of this 
subparagraph.  

Department: Administration 

Meeting Date: May 22, 2023 Staff Contact:   
  
BACKGROUND INFORMATION:  
  
BUDGET IMPACT: 
(Include general ledger account numbers)     
  
POLICY IMPLICATIONS:  
  
DEPARTMENT HEAD RECOMMENDATION:  
  
SUGGESTED MOTION:  
  
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR RECOMMENDATION:  
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
None 
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